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“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 
5th Apr Capel Cares Coffee Morning 

9th Apr WI School Girls War 

13th Apr Cancer Research Jumble Sale 

16th Apr Easter Egg Quiz Hunt @ Farmers’ Market 

27th Apr Music Quiz @ Capel Primary School 

14th May WI Resolutions 

18th May WI Barn Dance 

11th Jun WI Medical dogs saving lives 

14th Jun W I Bingo Night St Radigund’s Church Hall 7pm  

9th Jul WI Garden meeting 

13th Jul Gardeners’ Association SUMMER SHOW 

20th  Jul COMMUNITY DAY 

27th Jul W I Coffee morning. Open to all.  

13th Aug WI No Meeting 

7th Sep Gardeners’ Association  SHOW 

10th Sep Police Dramas 

20th Sep W I Bingo Night St Radigund’s Church Hall – 7pm  

5th Oct Youth Club Quiz Evening 

8th Oct WI Gentle Keep Fit 

12th Nov WI Annual Meeting 

19th Dec WI Christmas meeting 

  



2 

 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET 

Community event run by and for the community 

Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 
The beginning of Spring always heralds change as new 

life begins and starts to emerge from the flowerbeds, 

hedgerows and fields of the village and surrounding 

countryside.  For the Village Hall too, there have been a 

number of changes over the past few months.  Firstly 

we have three new Trustees in the form of Tracy 

Ravenhall, Chris Pegler and Sarah Leonard who have 

been co-opted onto the committee and are most 

welcome.  We look forward to working with them on 

all number of activities – they are currently hard at 

work helping to plan the Community Day along with 

our other Trustees.  Who knew that writing risk 

assessments and event management plans could be this 

much fun?  And that is what the day is all about.  

Having fun!  We want the Village to turn out in force 

and enjoy themselves.  We are planning all manner of 

food, drink and entertainment so please do support your 

local village community day.  Also if anybody in the 

Village is interested in having a stall on the 20th July, 

please contact Sally Cook or Tracy Ravenhall. Our 

details are on the contacts page on page 19.

Another recent change is the position of the Farmers 

Market.  For nigh on 15 years this has been successfully 

run every Tuesday at the hall.  Current stalls include 

bread, cakes, fruit and veg, halloumi, eggs, jams and 

pickles and plants and flowers.  Not to mention all the 

wonderful craft stalls.   The brainchild of Cherry 

Leppard and Jenny Barraclough, it has survived where 

many in Kent have fallen by the wayside – in 2018 the 

Farmers Market was runner up in the Kent Life Farmers 

Market of the year.  The current manager of the market, 

Debbie Ovenden, has now taken over running it in her 

own right as a hall user.  However the kitchen café 

operated by Ruby and her army of volunteers, will 

continue to be run under the auspices of the Village 

Hall allowing the community to still have the chance 

for a cup of tea and a natter once they have made their 

purchases.  I would like to take this opportunity once 

again to thank our volunteers – without them the hall 

couldn’t function.  Whether you make tea, put tables 

and chairs up and down, display signs, sweep floors, 

carry eggs and bread, fix taps or perform the 101 other 

things necessary to ensure the operation of a successful 

community space, we salute you all. 

Other plans for the hall will include painting of the 

main hall during the summer holidays.  The hall gets a 

lot of use and is beginning to look a little tired and tatty.  

We seem to need to paint the hall every 3 or 4 years 

which we realise can sometimes mean a little flexibility 

of the part of regular hall users during the week or so of 

the work. We are hoping to get this done with the least 

inconvenience to you all and will keep everyone 

informed of what is happening well in advance of the 

work. 

And a last reminder – don’t forget the Easter Egg Hunt 

on the 16th April at the Farmers Market.  It promises to 

be very egg-citing! 

Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880To 

view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880 

 

https://www.facebook.com/
http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
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RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 
Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer.  Bottle Tops are also 

being collected again. 

      Please place the above in the relevant boxes. 

A big thank you to everyone who puts their used 

stamps in the box in the Village Hall. Please 

carry on for these good causes.  

********************************** 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:   
A wide variety of books are available on an 

“honesty basis”.  These are in the library foyer. 

Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market:  
Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, 

including (but not limited to) artisan breads, 

pies, meats, fruit, veg and a postal service. 

********************************** 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book  

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available £5 each from 

Cherry:  

Tel: 01303 255114 

********************************** 

WINNERS OF 200+ CLUB  

MARCH 

1st - 106 - Roy Butterworth 

2nd – 58 -  Linda Charlton 

3rd – 46 - Brian Wilson 

 

********************************** 

 
 
 

 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH MESSAGE 

BE AWARE .... STAY ALERT 

Public Protection - Kent County Council 

⚠ ALERT Doorstep criminals see the strong winds 

in Kent as an opportunity to defraud you.  

BE AWARE Reputable traders don't cold call 

looking for work! If you need a tradesperson to do 

repairs contact KCC Trading Standards Approved 

trader scheme Checkatrade on 03330 146 190 or 

visit their website http://bit.ly/2XYwpdG for more 

information. 

✔ Please keep an eye out for vulnerable 

neighbours. 

Public Protection - Kent County Council 

⚠️To stop doorstep criminals from scamming you 

- remember you must never: 

❌agree for work to be done on your house or 

garden by someone who knocks at your door 

uninvited 

❌give money to or sign any forms for people who 

turn up on your doorstep 

❌open the door to strangers or allow uninvited 

callers into your home 

❌let somebody take you to the bank to get money 

for them 

✔️Report a doorstep criminal to Trading 

Standards via the helpline http://bit.ly/2WdWYue 

 

❗ If you feel afraid or threatened by a doorstep 

caller, phone 999. For non-urgent calls, phone Kent 

Police on 101. 

 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH MESSAGE 

BE AWARE .... STAY ALERT 

Action Fraud 

⚠  Alert:  

We're continuing to receive hundreds of reports of fake 

@tvlicensing emails. The emails, which are designed 

to steal personal and financial details, have cost 

victims over £830,000 since April 2018! 

 

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fbit.ly%2F2XYwpdG%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3nqE2uBnuNdmi9db_tMnmeqPHG9RukDW-jyju9OOsVfe0m9dPMbWbNV3A&h=AT1IuYARBHWJDcQuO6qec6zB8lzFO-Tqwag9Khw2j_LU2PwvVXMOFpb0R9RuSjOg2aeKzyu9uKcwA6Wus8yjT9FiLmx_6_W4vuiFmnth2tcFiOWh5o3JxgL9Sbpyjm__RHcM_x-6Q-R8TROtQScxq7W8Mkbj3MAiXKBR5st0JbUI4LO9WTxAQb989lfbChJizeoEoj9EB3Rv6iaqFWdodxfBdPXjGVWCqSnzEKZeGOjw4Vwtnec4uQ7t-s_0nlUgBMOm40kArwjlBAg6FxxSbuGlSuCUCk69clFV2EqzuqVJrRf8rNgCxAnwbPkQgbap2Nh8WMFP-S49r5un0IXgyH45pd3l8NSzsxVN_s3L_dHFC7w6v7U06tvTdm97NcQCWL_5P2PTGjQokMWdKU44EENm2eJQPfdsRG51vSd1cptqYxTWVhJSzRQvK5geU6qyUnEibU-ckLq4bMAHdnQRC-tgcC01y41FMsKBlYkWzyTLJse6ax_fcFc-X6-HDzdAanpvp3pcpOQ9FQ9cjacrFEUQHpFmchpRZC6De-39JtLwvqwDyrRoxhlCF8hGrUsLS4BBkKmi4iWNKuDKHckP-GK22nbJfMQgew8hEkups5voa5sTyXaR7a0hYI8Z5N70ZzbCPo4W36Bs8H1R3cJsvZPkguO1zsfRzy6Wdeu7oioqa6c40sWiYlOtx_otqdbwx29r2_s9lz5MxSTgkn0CVMNi1REqr8kslMAbmYbzo0-17g5RmU8-nRyfovdNkJdltXB1E1thw8UDdryAbqxx-2tLwK86Gklti-W_Q_YMNyx5i78W4ITwwkEf08UHJ8UGEpVXRN9Tsf9jMYtG3aoD_Q
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fbit.ly%2F2WdWYue%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR2acIn0R0wus5LUDRJv2XFADUav4GxTkf50DShVh1BMt6EitXB3k6dm4pM&h=AT2b4h8H51KJYcbcWEz0UnqQgTWp4nO4DOUBzUoyHmSqna3JzE1S26vkQnSSyQ-nkZ2VfUo0eGdAdDTJLSUy2z59YQW2dulSF5EBmChO7OAWGKJObH-N__ybt6X05ngn6HM-vcidae4JXAL4v9JlRSZSo64LEYZUtr-PX_Ni-Xcl1dbn2dLSxMdhQRfhPSkdEJfKDY6j3V5VhRpNxFiVO_EAtZO8GVUGL-kidauxvw-p87awBJb1Uw_aHGrP0o7M07AubdTEOSQGCMR3MuRl1meSnFuEkMHof8sUBPxBvovJpUrBT3T5Izd6i8-W_Wfn1R7TMu2fO7XnTWovKJQeF7xFPCK-3kZc3sIx31H4vaOm1YDRfMgzP0VdjEFf_s0gpxw3tFJ7rb8URYgIoV4Zk0EoffNmilBX-tltiq0--RPfHMLmZq3zsNmUA3N-gFrkepPn2oltiIUyhH8MWA8nHZI-Of5K64KOXvOHhqiV-TnimiL7M7fNMIlIDWdTbKOJLr0bbqMKLrOBlPBD2ZWX7Nz1m5BIqgJNZAxmvPnDLHPpJ7aabcDoSMP-j4ZgVKXJn90oJSQqIlxeiJML1DqnfD5NtnumMAIcYBQu4l2oLzokhaCts_fUDvI05Q-wIJEIDDn-FUwBbypEdBanzHJoNpKEmN5KnDL5cO2j0lmJisjys2VB3aLQXO5l8Zx2n7Qy6qZCZ2SIdCdUvn1pWlnPJWQk1uVNQks7b8r9RFKGxmPLliReCWTca4itDbg6FV5UBsPNkBU2sZd7iZ0B5-PGi1keMMBPq_LQSsZsP-6uV5mkyP8ej-M1ZJrwQyiEfYXld5qrxDHvRs97ZARgG1N5MMEfMk6d
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CHURCH SERVICES, April 2019 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 31st March 

MOTHERING  SUNDAY 

Eucharist 9.30 am Worshipping Together 

11am 

Worshipping Together  11am 

(West Hougham Village Hall) 

Sunday 7th   Lent 5 Evensong 6.30 pm Eucharist 9.30 am Worshipping Together  11am 

Saturday 13th  
Fun, fellowship and food – please 

let Pam (01303 489006) or Brian 

(01303 243784) know if you plan 

to come. 

 

 
(St Radigund’s)  3.00 – 5.00 

pm 

 

Sunday 14th  

PALM SUNDAY 

 

Eucharist and 

Palm Procession 9.30 am 

Palm Sunday Service 

11am 

 

Thursday 18th  

MAUNDY THURSDAY 

 Benefice Eucharist 7.00 pm  

Friday 19th 

GOOD FRIDAY 

 

 Good Friday Benefice Service 

10.00 

 

 

 
Churches open for private prayer from 12.00 onwards 

Saturday 20th  

Building the Easter Garden at 

Messy Church, followed by tea. 

 

 
(St Radigund’s)  3.00 – 5.00 

pm 

 

Sunday 21st    

EASTER DAY 

Easter Day Eucharist 

11.00 am 

Easter Day Eucharist 

7.00 am  …followed by 

breakfast 

Easter Day Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Sunday 28th     

2nd Sunday of Easter 

  Easter Day Eucharist 

10.00 am 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk 

From the vicarage 
Easter is late this year, and as I write most of Lent stretches ahead of us. So perhaps it was contemplating the thought of no cake for 

the next few weeks that drew my eye to a newspaper article by the singer Charlotte Church. 

In her case, it was not cake but alcohol that she had been abstaining from. Feeling the benefits of ‘Dry January’ had led her  to 

embrace a dry February as well, resisting pressure from others to drink and feeling so much better for it. 

Apparently, the current health and fitness cult has pinched some features of Lent – the “giving up” bit when it comes to chocolate, 

cream cakes and the rest – but mostly leaves the prayer, Bible reading and other bits to one side. But as liberating as the ideas of 

wellness and wholeness might seem, as with anything else the joy drains away all too easily when reduced to a list of do’s and 

don’ts: Thou shalt drink green tea and go to the gym; thou shalt not loaf in front of the TV eating pizza... 

No commandment demands that Thou shalt give up cake for Lent – it’s my choice. Just as Charlotte Church finds that her new-

found regime makes it easier for her to reach out to people and connect with them, so doing Lent – with all the bits – does 

something similar for me. It shifts my attention away from my own selfish wants – even for little things like cake – and keeps the 

joy by helping me to reach out to God and other people and connect with them. 

So, bless you if you’re doing Lent - especially if you’re doing it with all the bits. And a very Happy Easter to you, when the time 

comes.  Brian 

 

 

PLEASE NOTE …  

BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH AND HALL ARE 

AVAILABLE  

FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block bookings, local 

residents).   

 ∙ PA/Sound system available     

∙ WiFi available      

Booking Policy available from Audrey Goaten,  

32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
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Young’s Accountancy Services 

 MAAT, Accountancy, Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07561 112178.   Tel: 01303 259734 

Email: contactyoungstoday@gmail.com 

 
 

The Capel Ramblers  

 
Visit our web 

site www.capelramblers.co.uk 

 

 

GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING from 1st April 2019 

This space could be advertising your commercial 

/business venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm    £ 13.00           

Size 9cm x 7cm     £20.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm    £28.00.  

Size 20cm x 13cm  £40.00 (½ page) 
 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at  

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

                                                 

 

 

 Poor Wi-Fi coverage? 

 Computer slow to start? 

 Unsure of what to buy? 

 Do you require help setting up 

new equipment or gadgets? 

 Would you like to control your 

heating and hot water 

remotely? 

 Need training or guidance to 

get the best from your 

investment? 

Business and Home Tech Services 
 

Design  Install  Fix  Upgrade 
 

Dave Turnbull 
 

01303 64 1000 
07970 80 40 60 

 
dave@rbtechservices.co.uk 
www.rbtechservices.co.uk 

 

I have over 30 years IT 
experience.  Contact me to 
discuss options and solutions 
to all your technology 
questions. 

 

mailto:contactyoungstoday@gmail.com
http://www.capelramblers.co.uk/
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FOR INFORMATION & UPDATE ...  

UPGRADING OF GREEN LANE (ER252),  
"Unilateral Undertaking - Capital works programme and Developer 

contributions". 

On 11th March, Tony Lake our Capel-le-Ferne Parish 

Councillor/Delegate for Public Rights of Way, accompanied David 

Fleck, the Kent County Council PROW Officer and two ecologists on an 

inspection of Green Lane (between Capel Street and New Dover Road).  

Tony reported to the Parish Council on Tuesday, 19th March.   

The Council are waiting the ecologists’ report. 
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.     Services 10.30am. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details, 

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

    Encountering Dogs While Cycling 

If you are cycling:  

 Dismount and place the bike between you and the dog. 

 Slowly wheel it far enough away to remount.  

 Do not try to outpace the dog as this may encourage it to chase you. 

If you are a dog owner: 

 Redirect your pooch's attention away from the swiftly moving person. 

 Reinforce calm behaviour. 

 Teach your dog to turn, sit and look at you. 

 

 

To report fallen trees on the  

Kent Highways network  

please call 03000 41 91 91 
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VietHouse Spa 
( Beauty Treatments for ladies 

Fully qualified and insured) 

 
Indian Head massage 

Facial &Body treatments 

Manicure-Pedicure 

Nail Treatments 

Waxing&Tinting 

Special offer: 

PAY ONE GET ONE FREE 

For the first 3 treatments 

►Phone: 07742202924 

Email: viethousespa@yahoo.com 

Facebook: 
https://www.facebook.com/housespa.viet.7 

Address: Capella House, New Dover Rd,  

Capel le Ferne, CT18 7JJ   (with parking) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

Enjoy Home Cooked Food in 
Our Cosy Country Pub 
Dog friendly, large car park and  

beer garden with children’s playground 
 

Call Emma on 01303 250737 
www.thevaliantsailoruk.com 

 
New Dover Road,  

Capel-Le-Ferne, Folkestone, CT18 7JJ 
 

Capel Coffee and Business Networking  
1st and 3rd Tuesday from 5.30pm 

 
 

Are you looking for a venue to host 

your next business meeting? Hunting 

Lodge is the perfect space and offers an 

airy room to suit all kinds of meetings. 

 

 

         

 

 

Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

 

Website:  

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

 

Facebook Page: 

https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

 

mailto:viethousespa@yahoo.com
http://www.thevaliantsailoruk.com/
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
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Cancer Research Jumble Sale 
We are holding our Spring jumble sale on Saturday 

13th April at 2 pm. All money raised going to The 

Royal Marsden Hospital. 

This sale marks an important landmark for us as it's 

our 80th! Forty years ago we started on this venture 

and we raised on that occasion £100.50p, though we 

all worked just as hard as we do today. Our last sale 

raised £1,322.85p but that doesn't mean you won't 

still find a great bargain. 

This is just a reminder that there’s still time for you 

to sort out a few more items you might no longer 

need, that you think might be of use to someone 

else. Oh and to remind you to come along too!  

If you do have any good quality jumble please bring 

it along to the hall on the morning of the 13th. It will 

all help to raise much needed funds. Or if it's too 

large an amount and you'd like it collected ring: 

01303 254740  

Many thanks to you all.....and hope to see you 

there!     The Organisers 
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed 

at meetings on Tuesdays, 19th March
 Requests from public to address the Council, plus 

Surgery and Other Feedback: Parking on grass verges; 

Potholes Hockley Sole;   Traffic Management:  Meeting 

arranged between two Parish Councils and Kent Highways 

to discuss position of white speed zone reminders on 

highway in Old Dover Road and New Dover Road.  Capel 

Street roundels position already agreed. These will be done 

when road surface warms.   Village Questionnaire Data 

Results:  The Community Plan document with results from 

the questionnaire, should now have been delivered to every 

household.  The Parish Council hope you find this useful.  

The Action Plan will be visited regularly by a “working 

party” of Councillors. 

   Roadside Planters: These awaiting gates being painted 

when weather improves and will be replanted when 

completed. 

 Council Vacancy: Due to Parish Elections this year, any 

vacancies as a result, will be revisited at May meeting. 

 Planning:  

The status of all applications were reported and full details 

are available on: Dover District Council website: 

https://www.dover.gov.uk  >Planning>Applications>View-

Applications>Decisions 

DDC Review of Local Plan: Expected date for 

consultation on this now expected from District Council in 

2020.  As per evidence received from the Village 

Questionnaire, Councillors met with representatives from 

District Council to request consideration to change the 

status of the Village in the New Plan.  Councillors were 

informed this will be deliberated accordingly, but changing 

the status will not stop development in Capel-le-Ferne, it 

having no real meaning to land allocations.  The inclusion 

of any village status for the Local Plan will be revisited by 

the District Council. 

 Neighbourhood Watch: Lorries in lay-bys, especially 

outside Amin Stores, was a cause for concern and would be 

investigated further on ways of prevention by our County 

Member, Geoff Lymer.  Clear up of Courtwood 

Roundabout reported to Kent Highways and due to be 

carried out.      

  Recreation and Other Equipment: Repairs to Zip-wire 

and Multi-Use Goal Area underway.   Highways: 

Extension of 40mph on B2011 due to be carried out soon.   

 Public Rights of Way: See report on Page 6. 

 Speed Watch: Sessions continue see report on page 18.     

 Capel Cares: Nothing to report. 

Other: An Afternoon Tea was arranged for our volunteers 

who deliver the Grapevine Newsletter to your door.  

Thanks were expressed to everyone for their invaluable 

service to ensure, in all weathers, that you get your copy. 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Next Parish Council meeting is Tuesday, 16th April, 7.30pm,  

Village Hall (Small Room), Lancaster Avenue. 

A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING AGENDAS ARE 

AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/    

ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO 

THE PUBLIC. IF YOU WISH TO ATTEND TO ADDRESS 

THE COUNCILLORS, PLEASE INFORM CLERK. 

Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish 

Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road,  
or Tel: 01303 259564.  Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 
 

REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION BETWEEN 

GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS INCLUDED ON 

PARISH COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE or  

BY NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE.   

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR 

FRIENDS OR FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN THE 

PARISH COUNCIL EMAIL DATABASE TO RECEIVE 

NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD 

WATCH INFORMATION, PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS.  

CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK  

or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 

 

 

PLEASE READ THE INSERT OPPOSITE 

ON HELPING OUR LOCAL PRIMARY 

SCHOOL WITH THE BUDGET 

RESTRICTIONS ALL SCHOOLS ARE 

ENCOUNTERING.   THANK YOU! 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
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March into Spring with a Free Health MOT  
"NHS One You teams"are busy this March with a 

series of special events across Kent, providing free on-

the-spot Health Checks and health ‘MOTs’ in local 

venues including high streets and shopping centres. 

Kent Community Health NHS Foundation Trust’s One 

You advisors are teaming up with WellbeingPeople 

this month to offer Health Checks in Gravesend, 

Maidstone, Canterbury, Dover, Folkestone and the Isle 

of Sheppey. 

Figures for these areas show that they have some of 

the county’s highest levels of heart failure and disease. 

Cancer, heart and lung disease also account for a large 

percentage of premature deaths (under the age of 75) 

in these districts while stroke is another major health 

issue.  

Health experts advise that prevention, and spotting and 

managing the early warning signs such as high blood 

pressure, is an important part of how we can help 

people to look after their own health. 

While many people will already be receiving treatment 

from their doctor and local health services, it’s feared 

others may be unaware of potential health issues. 

If you are aged 40 to 74-years-old and with no relevant 

pre-existing conditions, you can sign up for a 

free NHS Health Check for advice on keeping yourself 

healthy and active. Your blood pressure, height and 

weight will be checked. You will be given a small 

finger prick test to check your blood cholesterol and 

you'll also be asked some questions about your 

lifestyle and family history. The check will identify the 

risk of you developing heart disease, kidney disease, 

diabetes or dementia in the future. 

Mark Cummings, One You Locality Manager for Kent 

Community Health NHS Foundation Trust (KCHFT) 

said: “We know that some people don’t like to go to 

the GP, so our One You Roadshows are helping 

people across Kent to get a free NHS Health Check in 

a convenient location; or some simple lifestyle advice 

to support them to make the change to a healthier 

lifestyle. We’re really grateful to all of our venues for 

hosting us this month – particularly Morrison’s who 

have been especially helpful”. 

Health Checks are led by KCHFT and commissioned 

by Kent County Council. A series of events were 

carried out in Thanet and Swale earlier this year. 

Andrew Scott-Clark, KCC’s Director of Public Health, 

said: “There are many people suffering from 

debilitating conditions and reaching the end of their 

life prematurely which is a tragedy as many of these 

conditions and premature deaths can be prevented 

through simple lifestyle changes such as quitting 

smoking, reducing how much alcohol you drink and 

increasing physical activity.”  

He added: “High blood pressure and high cholesterol 

often cause no symptoms whatsoever, so unless you 

have a check you won’t know you have them. High 

blood pressure can trigger an irregular heartbeat which 

increases the risk of a stroke. If you know that you are 

at risk, there are services that can help you to get on 

the right track and small changes to your lifestyle can 

really help to lower these issues, and you’ll feel fitter 

and healthier too.” 

For advice about small changes you can make to 

improve your health and wellbeing, and find more 

support in your area regarding your lifestyle, 

see www.oneyoukent.org.uk You can also sign up for 

a Health Check at that website or call 0300 123 

1220 (option 4) to find a clinic near you. 

For more information on the Health Checks events, 

check out KCC’s Facebook page or the One You Kent 

Facebook page.  

Finally, Dover District Councillor elections take 

place on the 2nd May, if you wish to research 

councillors, go to the Dover District Council web site, 

where you can research the Ward they may serve 

currently, their political party, their attendance record 

and contact details. 

Geoffrey Lymer, Kent County Councillor 

Dover West Ward 

http://www.oneyoukent.org.uk/
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High energy bills a pain in the neck? 

Why not find out if you could get a better energy tariff?  Energy Deal, Dover District Council’s Collective 

Energy Switching Scheme is free to join and gives residents the chance to make an informed decision 

about switching energy suppliers in a safe, and supported environment without any obligation to switch. 

Auctions are held 3 times a year (February, May and October).  The next auction will be on 21 May 2019 

with registration opening on 2 April 2019. 

 

How can I take part? 

 Online at www.dover.gov.uk/Environment/Energy-Advice/Cut-Energy-Bills 

 Residents without internet access can call 01304 872428 (you will receive a callback) 

 Registration only takes a few minutes and is completely obligation freeYou will receive your personal offer  

 You decide if you want to accept your offer and switch 

If you’ve previously taken part in the scheme you’ll need to re-register each time you wish to take part. 

 How does the collective switch work?  

 Energy suppliers are invited to take part in the auction to bid against each other to offer the best deal. The Spring auction 

takes place on 21 May 2019  

 The winning supplier will be the one making the lowest offer  

 Your personal energy offer is based on the energy usage information you provided. You are not obliged to take up the offer: 

it is your choice  

 If you decide to accept the offer you need to do so before 2 July 2019  

 The entire switch is taken care of for you, meaning the whole thing is as smooth and hassle-free for you as possible  

The recent Winter Auction (held in February) secured tariffs not available direct from the supplier or through price comparison 

services.  Both online (Octopus Energy (100% renewable energy)) and paper billing tariffs (E.ON) were between £270 and £282 

lower than the standard tariff cap (based on Ofgem average consumption figures). 

 

Sign up and see if you can save. 

 
                                                                              
 

 

http://www.dover.gov.uk/Environment/Energy-Advice/Cut-Energy-Bills


13 

 

 

Hello Everyone, 

At our March meeting Glynis gave an update on future 

events such as the Barn Dance in May with tickets 

selling very fast, the annual educational outing, 

Christmas lunch venue and several diary dates for 

coffee mornings and sub group meetings.  Birthday 

cards were given out to members whose birthdays are 

coming up. The Bingo evening was very well attended 

and a thank you to Gordon and the darts team for 

organising the evening, Gordon not only called the 

numbers but was the judge for the Scattergories and 

we laughed at some of the obscure answers. There 

were quite a few donations on the table consisting of 

bras, new knickers and new toothbrushes for Jenny’s 

African charity. 

Our speaker for the evening was Fashion Designer 

Linda Warren talking about fashion in the 1960’s.With 

the help of slides and drawings Linda had some of us 

saying” I remember wearing one like that”. She 

showed us some of her design drawings of the latest 

fashions of that era. After getting her degree in 

Fashion Design she has been in the industry for over 

50 years. At the Corn Exchange in Rochester which is 

150 years old, the designs are done by computer now 

not like when Linda was there and where she modelled 

many different styles, they were shown how to model 

by Cherry Marshall who later in the 1970’s appeared 

in an afternoon television programme called 

Houseparty. Linda told us of the many up and coming 

young designers with so many different fashion ideas, 

she mentioned many famous names during that era 

while doing work for Bibas of Carnaby Street and 

another label with a funny name called Boobs amongst 

many others, there was Lulu modelling clothes for the 

Grattan catalogue, Twiggy, Lorraine Chase, Jeff Banks 

with jersey dresses and Ossie Clarke with maxi 

dresses.  

 

Sometimes clothes were drawn and designed on a 

Monday and ready to wear in the shops on Saturday 

with such a quick demand for new fashion. Linda was 

responsible for the London underground uniforms for 

the men and women in the 1980’s. Linda told us about 

the time when Molly Parkin came to see her and sorted 

through some of her fabrics and accessories box, 

choosing material  to make one of her famous turbans 

with a brooch to top it off.. The wedding dress and 

coat that Linda showed to us was what she wore on her 

wedding day, she had designed it for herself, it was so 

small and short but it was the height of fashion then 

and it was still in great condition and wondered how it 

ever fitted but then most of us were all lovely and slim 

back then. There were some lovely cards on display 

that Linda had drawn with her designs on them, she 

also paints them on lampshades and various other 

things, Jan then gave the vote of thanks for a very 

interesting talk. Later after refreshments and lots of 

chatting we had a 1960’s music quiz with a lot of 

members going down memory lane trying to 

remember who the singers were, most could still recall 

them and looked like any minute they were going to 

get up to dance along with the music they didn’t of 

course as too busy trying to get the right answers. 

The winners of the competition were close with lots of 

photos of the 1960’s trying to figure out who was who 

with Susanne coming 1st ,Gwen and Jean 2nd and 

Jenny and Pat 3rd.The evening ended after the raffle 

and all the winning numbers called. 
If you would like to give us a try you will be 
sure of a warm welcome, interesting talks, 
lots of fun, a chance to meet old and new 
friends, just come along to Capel Village Hall 
on Tuesday April 9th 2019 at around 7.15 pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 CAPEL-LE-FERNE      

    EVENING WI 

 

 

List of WI Monthly Meetings 

April  9th       School Girls War 

May 14th       Resolutions 

June  11th    Medical dogs saving lives 

July  9th    Garden meeting 

August   13th      No Meeting 

September   10th       Police Dramas 

October          8th     Gentle Keep Fit 

November    12th     Annual Meeting 

December    10th       Christmas meeting 

FUNDRAISING EVENTS 

WI Bingo June            6.45 for 7.00pm  

Friday 14th 2019 At St Radigund’s Church Hall 

WI Bingo September 6.45 for 7.00pm  

Friday 20th  2019  At  St Radigund’s Church Hall 
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Dog Fouling  

Increase in certain areas of Capel-le-Ferne  

Reported to Dover District Council Dog 

Warden. 

Apart from the obvious unpleasant effects of dog 

fouling there are potential health risks. Dogs can 

be affected by several types of worm, one of 

which can cause serious illness in children. 

It is important that you: 

* clear dog mess from public places and your own 

garden 

*  worm your dog every 6 months 

* wash your hands after playing with dogs 

* train your dog to go at home and take a plastic 

bag and poop scoop when you go out 

* It is an offence for any person in charge of a 

dog not to remove any faeces deposited by a dog 

in their charge. 

Anyone found guilty of an offence will be issued 

with a fixed penalty ticket (currently £75 fine). 

This gives an opportunity to discharge liability to 

prosecution. 

Should the fine not be paid, or offences be 

persistent we may prosecute with a maximum fine 

of £1000. 
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Capel-le-Ferne 

Bowling Club 
 

Contact any of the following for more 

information 

Barry Mansfield - 01303 257157                    

Wendy Leeming - 01303 259120 

Ros Chandler - 01303 255862 

 

 

 

• Windows 
• Carpets 

• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and lastics 

• Commercial & Domestic 

• Offices 

• Jet washing     

    patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  
or for a quote: 

 

Landline: 01303 778257 
Mobile: 0777 584 8809 

Email:  

m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk 
 

 

 

GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 

 
The next meeting is on the 16th April the talk is the 

fascinating and secret life of a mole. Now the 

spring show is over 

We can start thinking of what to put in the summer 

show in July, I hope you have time to read this as 

the gardens are getting busy and the weeds are 

growing fast. 
*********************************** 

Summer show 13th July 

Autumn 7th September 
********************************** 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT 

BRIAN CASTLE - 01303 259105 

 

mailto:m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month from 

7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along, your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS ARE WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the 

hall, not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

A note to all parents: As part of our 

safeguarding policy we ask that all children 

are signed out on club nights regardless to 

what time you collect them, please dont just 

collect and go without telling us (It happened 

tonight). And please ensure all children are 

collected from the hall, regardless to how 

close you live, over the road or 5 mins away, 

kids going home alone at dusk on bikes with 

no lights or walking alone is not ideal, it’s all 

ok until it goes wrong and then what. 

 

 

 

Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

“YOUR HANDYMAN” 

To all my long serving customers and 

friends and my new customers I have not 

met yet, thank you for your continued 

support.  Paul. 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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Dover District Council - A20 and A2 

In order to clean major roads (A20 and A2) we are required to apply 

for a lane closure permit from Kent Highways and can only carry out 

cleaning on allocated dates. 

Dover District Council have now received notification on lane 

closures to carry out litter picking on the A20, A2 and Courtwood 

Roundabout areas. This is planned for early April. Public Notice will 

follow with exact dates and times. 

DDC are Driving Home The Message To Keep Our Roadsides Clear 

and continues to work with partners to clear roadsides and to drive 

home the message to people not to drop litter from their vehicles. 

More information on litter and street cleaning click following link 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/En…/Environmental-Crime/Litter.aspx 

 

PLEASE CONSIDER JOINING AS A VOLUNTEER WITH  

CAPEL-LE-FERNE COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH TEAM?  

https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/ 

REMINDER:  MORE VOLUNTEERS – MORE SESSIONS!   

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT  

Andrew Hawkins, Community Warden, 07811 271303 or Parish Clerk 01303 259564. 

******************** 
Details for Session on 27.02.2019 in Capel Street   

 7 VEHICLES REPORTED TO KENT POLICE (2 multiple offences in last 12 months, received letters from Kent Police) 

FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

 Time Mph Reg. No. Manufacturer 
DVLA 

Valid 
Colour Limit Offence 

1  08:00 27  ******* MAZDA 
 

BLUE    1st Record Observed 

2 08:10 25  ******* NISSAN  
 

BLACK    1st Record Observed  

3  08:11 26  ******* VAUXHALL  
 

BLUE    1st Record Observed  

4 08:14 25  ******* VAUXHALL  
 

BLACK    Letter Sent MO2  

5 08:30 28  ******* VOLKSWAGEN  
 

WHITE    1st Record Observed  

6  08:46 26  ******* CITROEN  
 

SILVER    1st Record Observed  

7 08:51 27  ******* KIA  
 

BLACK    Letter Sent MO2  

 

Details for Session on 21.03.2019   

    1 VEHICLE REPORTED TO KENT POLICE in New Dover Road 

FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

 Time Mph Reg. No. Manufacturer 
DVLA 

Valid 
Colour Limit Offence 

1 16:50 51 ******* FORD  SIVER/BLUE  1st Record Observed  
 

Details for Session on 23.03.2019   

    1 VEHICLE REPORTED TO KENT POLICE in New Dover Road 

FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

 Time Mph Reg. No. Manufacturer 
DVLA 

Valid 
Colour Limit Offence 

1 10:05 35 ******* RENAULT  SILVER  Awaiting processing 

 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/Environment/Environmental-Crime/Litter.aspx?fbclid=IwAR2P5_9nb7TWWmKn5GLTanUoPDT4OkWgrUeYw-5h6vWY-9kwbeCJhKqkfk8
https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officers Tom Daley Email: tom.daley@kent.pnn.police.uk 

Community Warden 
 

Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 
Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster/Chairperson Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Deborah Jeggo Email: deborahjegs@aol.com 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 

07939 095880 

Email: 

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Debbie Ovenden 07427 626754 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Ruby Cook 01303 255569 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Tracy Ravenhall 07787174336 

Village Hall 100+ Club/Trustee Caroline Bunting Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Sandra Sharpe 07818551806 

Capel Baptist Church Pam Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Brian Castle 01303 259105 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 / 07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

Any alterations or additions to this 

list, notify: Maureen Leppard 

(Editor) Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

 

 
Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:  

 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste 

Fridays, 12th and 26th October 
 

Food Waste & Recycling –  

Fridays, 5th and 19th October 

Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:    

  
Food Waste, Rubbish (Grey lid) 

& Green Waste 

Fridays 

12th and 26th April 
 

 

Food Waste & Recycling (Blue lid)  

Fridays,  

5th and 19th April 

Shepway Writers Group 

 

Are you interested in  

creative writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to 

paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've 

been meaning to write.   

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone.  

It's free to join, so why not come 

along and give it a go? 

 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

 
Andrew the Kent County Council Community 

Warden for Capel-le-Ferne and Hawkinge,  

has completed a crime prevention survey 

course. Therefore, if any residents would 

like "Crime Prevention Advice and a Survey" 

on their property, free of charge, please 

contact him by phone or email.  

Tel: 07811 271303.  

 Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners.  

Or if crochet is your passion,  

maybe you could help teach others.  

We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 
EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   

Everyone Welcome!   

For more information contact Maggie 01303 245046. 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE WILDLIFE  

FACEBOOK PAGE SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER RESIDENTS 

DISCUSSING ALL THE WILDLIFE IN 

OUR VILLAGE 
 

mailto:tom.daley@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:deborahjegs@aol.com
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Fri, 9am – 6pm 

Saturday, 9.30am – 1.30pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes.  

 01303 210057 / 07938599863 

 

 
 

Items for May 2019 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

by 6pm, Sunday, 14th April 2019.         NO JANUARY ISSUE 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
    

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

07971807150 

 

 

 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com

